EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE


Meeting: Wednesday 2nd December, 2015

at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Pidduck (Chairman), Sweeney (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Biggins, Brook, Hamilton, Maddox, Pemberton, Roberts and Williams.
Also Present:- Phil Huck (Executive Director), Sue Roberts (Director of Resources), Colin Garnett (Items 1-7 only) and Jon Huck (Democratic Services Manager and Monitoring Officer).
71 – Declarations of Interest

Councillor Sweeney declared an other interest in Agenda Item 11 – Barrow and District Credit Union Deposit (Minute No. 86).  He was a Director of the Credit Union (unpaid).  He left the meeting during consideration of the item.
72 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 21st October, 2015 were agreed as a correct record.

73 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members

An apology for absence was received from Councillor R. McClure.
74 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
The recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 26th November, 2015 were submitted for consideration.

N.B. The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting.

RESOLVED:- That the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum be agreed as follows:-

Housing Management Performance Indicator Review

1.
To note the information contained in the report and at Appendix 1; and

2. 
To agree the ‘Benchmarked Performance Indicators’ in Appendix 2 and suggest the Tenant Scrutiny Working Party hold a one-off meeting to review the ‘performance information’ for 2016/17.

Request to Purchase Ad-hoc Land: Ocean Road

That the request be declined because the area of land in question forms part of the larger green area provided for the benefit of the wider community on Tummerhill estate.

Responsive Repairs Contracts

To agree the fees attributable to Social investment from the new Responsive Repair Contracts be managed by Cumbria Housing Partnership through existing working arrangements, preferably with the new Responsive Repairs Contractors in the first instance.

Syrian Refugees

1.
To note the information contained in this report;

2.
That the Assistant Director - Housing contributes to the County-wide discussions to assist in the re-settlement process and consider all options for the provision of accommodation in the Borough should it be required; and

3.
That due to insufficient supply of 3 bedroomed properties and huge demand for them, that the Borough Council are unable to assist with help from its Housing stock but will consider all other options such as the private sector.
75 – Appointments on Outside Bodies, Panels, Working Groups etc.
Members were reminded that at the annual meeting of Council on 18th May, 2015 the allocation of seats in respect of Forums, Panels, Working Groups etc. and certain Outside Bodies had been delegated to appropriate Committees to make the necessary appointments.
On 20th May, 2015 this Committee had appointed Councillor Graham as a Member representative on the Barrow Wastewater Treatment Works Local Forum.

As she resigned as a Councillor in September 2015 this Committee were now requested to make the necessary appointment to the Barrow Wastewater Treatment Works Local Forum.

RESOLVED:- To appoint Councillor Cassells as a Member representative to the Barrow Wastewater Treatment Works Local Forum.

76 – Prevent Duty

The Executive Director informed the Committee that the Counter-Terrorism and Security Act 2015 had contained a duty on specified authorities to have due regard to the need to prevent people from being drawn into terrorism (the “Prevent duty”), which had come into force for local authorities on 1st July, 2015.  The guidance which local authorities must have regard to when complying with the duty could be found on the Government website. 

The Committee considered the key points relating to the grant:-

Local Authorities could make local arrangements with each other on how they spend their allocation to improve efficiencies.  A Grant Agreement and evidence of how the money had been spent was still required from each individual local authority.   
Any funds drawn from the £10,000 must be spent by 31st March, 2016 and claimed by 30th April, 2016.  Funds were drawn down through a claim and light touch monitoring form which needed to be completed detailing how the monies had been spent.

Only defrayed expenditure may be claimed, so it may be that the full £10,000 was not drawn down; there was a relatively short timeline for expenditure to occur (December to January).

The Grant Agreement with the Home Office had been submitted and it was proposed that the Prevent duty grant within Cumbria be pooled and delivery co-ordinated through the Safer Cumbria chairs group, as that was where the Cumbria Safety Partnerships representation sat.

The Project Manager for the Council was the Assistant Director-Community Services.

RESOLVED:- To agree that the £10,000 Prevent Duty Grant was pooled and delivery co-ordinated through the Safer Cumbria Chairs Group.

77 – Extending Mandatory Licensing of Houses in Multiple Occupation (HMOs) and Related Reforms
The Executive Director informed the Committee that Houses in Multiple Occupation were defined in the Housing Act 2004 (“the Act”) as buildings (or parts of buildings), not consisting of self-contained flats (other than in certain fairly specific circumstances), that were occupied as a main residence by persons who do not form a single household, and for which rent was payable.
Under Part 2 of the Act, certain HMOs were required to be licensed by the local authority (mandatory licensing). These were HMOs that accommodate five or more people in two or more households, and in addition consisted of three or more storeys.
Under the selective licensing provisions of the Act, the local authority could in addition designate either part or all of its area as one where other HMOs were required to be licensed. It could do that if it considered that HMOs in the relevant area were being managed ineffectively. The Council had never introduced selective licensing in any of its area.
When considering an application for a licence under Part 2 of the Act, the local authority must consider whether the proposed licence holder (and manager of the property if that was a different person), was a fit and proper person to hold an HMO licence or manage the property as appropriate. It must also consider whether or not the management arrangements in place for the HMO were satisfactory. When granting a licence, the local authority must specify the maximum number of persons who could be accommodated in the HMO. The local authority may also impose conditions when issuing a licence.  Licences could be granted for a maximum of three years. A person having control of or managing an HMO subject to mandatory licensing, who did not have a valid licence, or breached a condition of a licence committed an offence for which there was a maximum fine of £20,000.  The mandatory licensing regime had been put in place to deal with HMOs that were considered to have the highest risk.
The government was currently consulting on extending the mandatory licensing scheme, and making a number of other changes to the licensing regime which were considered by the Committee.

The government was also consulting on making procedural changes to the information the local authority had to request when considering an application for a HMO licence.  The consultation closed on 18th December, 2015.

The government’s approach in relation to private sector housing was to target measures against the worst performing landlords, and the highest risk properties. That consultation recognised that there were many HMOs and poor flat conversions that fell outside the mandatory licensing scheme but nevertheless, if poorly managed, presented a similar level of risk to HMOs that required a mandatory licence.  On that basis, the proposals should be supported in principle.  From a practical point of view, there may be significant resource implications for the Council.
At the time of writing, there were 15 licensed HMOs in the Borough, with a further four applications being processed. There were proposals for a number of additional licensable HMOs, some of these being very large. Much of the growth in the sector of the housing market in Barrow appeared to be driven by the increase in employment at BAE Systems. That represented an increase in workload under the current system. In addition, there would be an unknown number of HMOs in the Borough, which currently do not need a licence, but which may need a licence if the system was changed in the way that the consultation proposed. At present it was not possible to quantify the number of HMOs that would require licences under an amended scheme, but it may well be substantial. 

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the report; and

(ii) To authorise Officers to respond to the consultation supporting the basic principles that the consultation proposed, but highlighting the likely increase in workload and demand for resources that may be placed upon the Council.

78 – Energy Company Obligation – Proposed Contract with Npower
The Executive Director informed the Committee that energy companies had for some time been required to promote the implementation of energy efficiency measures in domestic properties, to achieve: reductions in carbon emissions; targeted interventions in low income areas identified by the indices of multiple deprivation and to low income households in rural areas; and insulation and heating improvements to qualifying low-income and vulnerable households.
These requirements had been set out in successive Energy Company Obligation (ECO) Orders.

To comply with these ECO obligations, energy companies provided free or subsidised home insulation measures, typically loft and cavity wall insulation, and replacement boilers in certain cases.

The district Councils in Cumbria (with the exception of Copeland) had been in negotiations with Npower to develop a model for that company to deliver ECO interventions in Cumbria. Npower and the district councils would carry out joint promotional activity, and potential customers would be directed to Npower’s call centre.

When measures were installed, these were assessed on the basis of a standard model to estimate the tonnage of carbon savings that result from the measure. Npower would pay the relevant district council £5.00 per tonne of CO2 savings that result from the measure and were reported by Npower to Ofgem under the ECO Order. That would be placed in a “Community Fund” that could be used by the Council to fund energy efficiency measures that fell outside the scope of the ECO obligations.

A draft contract had been produced to enter into the agreement. That covered the scope of the works to be carried out, arrangements for payment into the Community Fund and data protection matters. The contract would run until the end of December 2016. There was no direct cost to the Council in entering into the agreement. A scheme would be promoted that would potentially benefit residents in the Borough. The view of Npower was that joint promotion with the local authority was likely to generate more interest and allow them to make more installations, and more progress towards their carbon saving targets.

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the report; and
(ii) To agree to enter into a contract with Npower to provide ECO measures in the Borough and to establish a Community Fund from payments made to the Council by Npower as a consequence of making carbon savings.

79 – Health and Safety Policy Statement and Management Arrangements

The Executive Director informed the Committee that the Council was required by the Health and Safety at Work etc. Act 1974 to have in place a written statement of Health and Safety Policy, and the organisation and arrangements for carrying out that policy.
The policy was reviewed by the Health and Safety Management Board every three years.  The previous policy had been approved by the Executive Committee on 14th November, 2012.

There were no significant changes in the Policy.

The policy statement and organisation were set out within the attached document submitted for approval. They set out the Council’s commitment to managing health and safety effectively and who was responsible for specific actions.

The arrangements for carrying out the policy were integrated into Health and Safety procedures which were reviewed by the Health and Safety Management Board on a three year cycle.

The Health and Safety Policy Statement and Management Arrangements document was considered by the Committee.

RESOLVED:- To approve the Health and Safety Policy Statement and Management Arrangements.

80 – Woodbridge Haven, Cavendish Dock Road, Barrow-in-Furness

The Executive Director reported that Land at Woodbridge Haven had been purchased by the Council in 2006. The land had been acquired from Associated British Ports as part of the Barrow Marina Village Land Acquisition Programme.

The land, approximately three acres, was currently vacant and unused.

Snoozebox Holdings plc had approached the Council about the land and terms had provisionally been agreed.

As the site was not required in the short to medium term it was requested that the Commercial Estate Manager be given authority to let the land on those terms as reported.
RESOLVED:- (i) To note the report; and

(ii) To authorise the Commercial Estate Manager to let the land on the terms reported.

81 – Performance Management

The Director of Resources reminded the Committee that the Council had a performance management framework to help deliver the Council’s priorities.  The Council’s Priorities for 2015 - 2019 were:

Housing – the Council was committed to continuing to provide a greater choice of good quality housing and regenerate the oldest and poorest housing in the Borough.

Regeneration and Public Realm – the Council was committed to working with partners and service providers to enhance the built environment and public realm.
Local Economy – the Council was committed to work on mitigating the effects of cuts in public spending, their impact on the local economy and working to secure a long term economic recovery for the community.

Service Delivery – the Council strived to provide good quality, efficient and effective services while reducing overall expenditure. 

Progress against the objectives for delivering the Council’s priorities had been reviewed and were on target against most of the objectives. Revised targets had been and where necessary target dates had been revised.
Priority 2.1 “enhanced heritage offer at the Dock Museum” with BAE Systems. That was a significant piece of work and the original target date had been ambitious. 

Priority 4.2 “redesign of the website” the design consultant was preparing options based on staff feedback.

Progress against all objectives was considered by the Committee.
A number of performance indicators had been identified that would be monitored on a regular basis and reported quarterly to Management Board and to this Committee.

Targets had been identified based on the data from 2014/15 and they may need to be adjusted as more data was collected and the outputs were shown in Table 1. 

The performance against the target was on track for most indicators at the end of the first two quarters.

There was a significant increase in users at the Park Leisure Centre which was attributable to the introduction of the family membership, the Pirate Cove and Splash Zone.

There was also a significant reduction in the NNDR liability on void commercial properties which was mainly attributable to BAE systems occupying part of two floors in Craven House.

There was one indicator where the output was more than 5% below target.  Forum ticket sales were 6.6% lower than target.

There had been delays in receiving local land charge highways information from Cumbria County Council in September.  Service delivery discussions were ongoing in order to speed up the highways information process.

The Love Recycling Incentive Scheme had been launched in October 2015 and the benefits of that would be reflected in the percentage of household recycling in the coming quarters.

RESOLVED:- To note the report of the Director of Resources.
REFERRED ITEM
THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

82 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 26th November, 2015.

N.B. The Minutes were reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of the meeting.

Housing Management System Replacement

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the choice of Civica cx as replacement of the existing Housing Management System and agree that the costs are met from the HRA balance and that a 10% capital contingency be available from the HRA balance should it be needed.

83 – Council Finances Quarter 2 2015-2016
The Director of Resources report set out the Council’s finances for the period ended 30th September, 2015.  The report included the General Fund, Capital Programme, Treasury Management, Reserves and Balances and the Housing Revenue Account.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To approve the inclusion of the replacement Housing Management System as a project of £240,433 with agreed funding in the Capital Programme; and

(ii)
To approve the use of £10,000 from the budget contingency reserve for new Chapel furniture.
84 – HRA Balance
The Director of Resources report sought approval to fund the agreed settlement of the uplift, agreed additional works and inflation thereon for the housing maintenance contract from the HRA balance.  The HRA balance had the benefit of these unpaid amounts for each year of the contract.  The amounts could not be accrued within the accounts as they were not at a firm enough stage to make a reasonable estimate.  The approval was sought in principle so that Officers may continue discussions and make payment once settlement was agreed.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council agree that the HRA balance be used to fund the settlement of the Housing Maintenance Contract uplift incorporating agreed additional works and inflation thereon, and that Officers make payment once settlement was agreed.
85 – Establishment Change

The Director of Resources informed the Committee that the workload within Development Services had continued at levels which exceeded current resources.  This Committee on 20th May, 2015 had supported a temporary twelve month addition to the resources of the centralised Development Services administration team and Management had agreed an increase in part time officers’ working hours.

It was Management’s opinion that the current activity levels would sustain for the next two years.  In order to support the centralised Development Services administration team in managing workload and time pressures, it was asked to approve the creation of a full time Temporary Administrative Assistant on Scale 2/3 (£15,207 to £17,372 per annum), for two years; funded from additional unbudgeted income generated by the service.

The pressures on the Development Services administration resource had been raised to Management.  In order to maintain service delivery it has been necessary to recruit a short-term temp to fulfil that role.  It was proposed that, subject to the usual assurances, that candidate be offered the remaining term of the two year period and that there would be no further recruitment process.  

In total, including the short-term temp, the proposed post would be on the establishment of the Council for a two year period.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i) To approve the creation of a full time Temporary Administrative Assistant on Scale 2/3 (£15,207 to £17,372 per annum) in Development Services, for two years to be funded by additional unbudgeted income; and

(ii) To agree that the short-term temp recruited in the interim, be offered the remaining term of the two year period and that there would be no further recruitment process.

86 – Barrow and District Credit Union Deposit
Members were reminded that on 23rd July, 2013, Council had resolved to support the Barrow and District Credit Union (the Credit Union) by becoming a corporate member.  The Council had deposited £10,000 for one year in December 2013.  The deposit had been funded from the Restructuring Reserve.
On 3rd December, 2014 this Committee had agreed to continue corporate membership until February 2016.
It was time to consider the corporate membership continuing and also to consider the operation of that deposit.  The factors to consider in continuing the corporate membership had focussed on the Credit Union as a going concern.  The Credit Union now had around 1,000 members; the accounts for the year ended 30th September, 2014 had produced a dividend; and products were continually reviewed and improved.  The Common Bond now covered areas from just outside Barrow-in-Furness along to Grange-over-Sands, and the Credit Union was authorised by the Prudential Regulation Authority and regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority and the Prudential Regulation Authority.

There were no matters that raised concern of the security and liquidity of the Council’s deposit with the Credit Union.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i) To agree to continue to place £10,000 as a corporate deposit with the Barrow and District Credit Union;

(ii) To agree that the annual review of the corporate deposit be performed by the Director of Resources with any concerns reported to the Executive Committee at the first opportunity; and

(iii) To delegate the withdrawal of funds from the Council’s corporate deposit to the Director of Resources or the Executive Director, subject to the notice period.
87 – Members’ Allowances Scheme – Report of the Independent Remuneration Panel
The Director of Resources reminded the Committee that a Council can amend its scheme of allowances as long as any proposals were in accordance with the regulations governing Members’ Allowances and the Council had considered the views of its Independent Remuneration Panel (IRP) on the proposals.
The adopting of an allowances scheme for Members was a function of the Council (Article 4.02 of the Constitution).  

The Council’s Members’ Allowances Scheme along with the Mayoral Personal Allowance had last been reviewed in 2012.  The current scheme was due to expire on 31st March, 2016.  
The Scheme of Allowances sets out the rates payable to Members for Basic, Special Responsibility, Travel and Subsistence, Co-optees and Dependents’ Carers’ Allowances.  Where reference was made to reasonable expenses the Executive Director would use the County Council’s guide to reasonableness.

The Independent Remuneration Panel met on 21st October, 2015 and made the under-mentioned recommendations as follows:-
1. That the present amount of basic allowance (£2,423.76) remained unchanged but continued to be subject to annual adjustments in accordance with the increases applying to employees from annual national salary awards as referred to in recommendation No. 5.
2(i)
That the following Special Responsibility Allowances be paid by applying the multipliers shown to the basic allowance.
	Special Responsibility
	Multiplier
	£

	
	
	

	The Leader of the Council
	X 6
	£14,542.56

	Deputy Leader of the Controlling Group
	X 2.5
	£6,059.40

	Leader of the Opposition
	X 2.5
	£6,059.40

	Chairmen of the Executive, Planning and Licensing Committees
	X 2
	£4,847.52

	Chairmen of the Overview and Scrutiny and Audit Committees
	X 1.6
	£3,878.02

	Chairman of the Housing Management Forum
	X 1.6
	£3,878.02

	Vice Chairmen of Committees and the Mayoral Personal Allowance
	X 1.2
	£2,908.51



(The above amounts were inclusive of the basic allowance but should be subject to annual adjustment in accordance with the increases applying to employees from annual national salary awards).
(ii)
That no Councillor should be entitled to be paid more than one Special Responsibility Allowance at any one time and in the event that a Councillor undertakes more than one Special Responsibility at a time, then the entitlement shall be to the Special Responsibility Allowance with the highest rate.
3(i)
Public Transport – Reimbursement of actual costs;

(ii)
That travelling allowance be paid in respect of relevant duties approved by the Council under Regulation 8 (2003 Regulations) as follows:- 
For a Car
	Engine Size
	Inside the Borough
	Outside the Borough
	After 8,500 miles

	451cc to 999cc
	40p per mile
	30p per mile
	13.7p per mile

	1000cc to 1199cc
	40p per mile
	30p per mile
	14.4p per mile

	1200cc to 1450cc
	40p per mile
	30p per mile
	16.4p per mile


(iii)
The rates in (ii) above may be increased by a sum 5.0p per mile for each passenger up to a maximum of four passengers, to whom a travelling allowance would otherwise be payable;

(iv)
Councillors shall be entitled to claim the following allowances for use of their own motor cycle for any duty approved by the Council under Section 8 of the Regulations:-
	Engine Size
	Price per mile

	All Engine Sizes
	30p per mile


(v)
The rates in (ii) and (iv) above should mirror that paid to Officers of the Council and adjusted accordingly upon any amendments made to Officer’s rates.
(vi)
That no allowance be paid in respect of the use of pedal cycles;

(vii)
That the actual and reasonable costs of meals and/or accommodation be paid; and

(viii) That a maximum Telephone and Broadband allowance of £20 per month be paid.

4.
A Child Care and Dependent Carers’ Allowance shall be payable based upon reimbursement of actual receipted costs up to a maximum of £10 per hour for up to 10 hours per week, subject to prior agreement by the Director of Resources, in respect of Child Care for children up to the age of 14 or in the case of severely disabled dependents, the dependent was to be certified by a medical or social services practitioner as requiring attendant care.  The allowance was payable to any Member who incurred expenditure whilst undertaking the qualifying duties specified in Schedule One.  The allowance would not be payable where the care was provided by a member of the claimant’s own household, nor where the care was already being paid for by another agency.
5(i)
That annual adjustments be made to the basic allowance and special responsibility allowances so as to increase such allowances from 1st April, 2016 and annually thereafter in accordance with the increases applying to employees from annual national salary awards;

(ii)
That annual adjustments be made to travelling allowance from 1st April, 2016 and annually thereafter to fully reflect the rates of reimbursement to Officers of Barrow-in-Furness Borough Council; and

(iii)
That the provision for adjustments referred to in (i) and (ii) should apply for a period of three years.
6(i)
That the Mayoral Personal Allowance remained in line with the Vice-Chairmen of Committees (x 1.2) Special Responsibility Allowances Multiplier;

(ii)
That the Allowance be paid equally, every quarter in advance; 

(iii)
That annual adjustments be made to the allowance so as to increase from 1st April, 2016 and annually thereafter in accordance with the increases applying to employees from annual national salary awards; and

(iv)
That the allowance of the Mayor was over and above any entitlement as a Councillor.
RECOMMENDED:- (i) To agree that the Council remove Recommendation 3(ii) – Travel Inside the Borough - 40p per mile; and

(ii) To recommend the Council to accept the Recommendations of the Independent Remuneration Panel for inclusion in the Scheme with the above variation.
88 – Smoke and Carbon Monoxide Alarm (England) Regulations 2015
The Executive Director informed the Committee that on 1st October, The Smoke and Carbon Monoxide Alarm (England) Regulations 2015 had come into force. These placed a duty on private landlords to install smoke alarms and carbon monoxide (CO) alarms in properties subject to residential tenancies. In a residential property the landlord must install smoke alarms on each floor of a property that contained living accommodation, and CO alarms in each room that was used for living accommodation and contained a solid fuel combustion appliance. These alarms must be checked by the landlord to ensure that they were in working order at the start of any new tenancy.
If the local authority reasonably believed that a landlord was in breach of the duties set out above, it must serve a remedial notice on the landlord. It must serve the notice within 21 days of deciding that it had grounds to do so. That notice must require the landlord to take appropriate remedial action within 28 days. It would be the normal practice of the Council to recommend the installation of mains wired alarms with battery back up. The landlord was entitled to make representations to the local authority within that 28 day period.

If the landlord failed to comply with the notice, the local authority must arrange to take remedial action itself, within a further 28 days. The remedial action must be taken by an “authorised person”, that was to say, a person authorised in writing by the local authority for the purpose of taking remedial action.
In a case where the landlord was in breach, the local authority may, in addition, require the landlord to pay a penalty charge not exceeding £5,000. It must send out the penalty charge notice within six weeks of being satisfied that the landlord was in breach. There was a facility for the local authority to reduce the level of the penalty charge notice if it was paid within 14 days. The local authority must also give a period of at least 28 days for the landlord to request a review of the penalty charge, and the name and address of a person to whom the review and any accompanying representations should be made. Where a landlord was not satisfied with the outcome of a local authority review, the landlord may appeal to the First-tier Tribunal.
Where a penalty charge was payable and no longer subject to review or appeal, the local authority may recover the charge through a court order. Sums recovered through penalty charges may be used in support of any of the local authority’s functions.
Furthermore, the local authority must publish a statement of principles which it proposed to follow in determining the amount of the penalty charge. It must have regard to these principles when determining the amount of the penalty charge.
The statement of principles for determining the amount of penalty charges was considered by the Committee.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To authorise the Assistant Director of Regeneration and Built Environment to approve remedial notices and penalty charge notices, and other notices as required by the Regulations, and to approve in writing Officers to act as “authorised persons” who can take remedial action;
(ii)
To authorise the Executive Director and Director of Resources to carry out reviews of penalty charge notices; and
(iii)
To approve the Statement of Principles for determining the amount of penalty charges.

89 – Letting Agents – Requirement to Belong to a Redress Scheme
The Executive Director informed the Committee that from 1st October, 2014 it had been a requirement that letting agents must belong to one of three redress schemes that were approved by the government. That allowed tenants who were dissatisfied to complain to an independent person about the service they had received.
That requirement had been brought in by The Redress Schemes for Lettings Agency Work and Property Management Work (Requirement to Belong to a Scheme etc.) (England) Order 2014. That Regulation had been made under the terms of the Enterprise and Regulatory Reform Act 2013.  The requirement applied to letting agents and property managers who carried out property management on behalf of landlords. It did not apply to landlords themselves, only to those who take instructions from others. The approved schemes were: Ombudsman Services Property (www.ombudsman-services.org/property.html); Property Redress Scheme (www.theprs.co.uk); and The Property Ombudsman (www.tpos.co.uk)
If letting agents failed to register with an approved redress scheme, the requirement would be enforced by local authorities. The local authority could impose a fine of up to £5,000 where an agent or property manager who should have joined a scheme had not done so.

At present there was no perceived need to carry out enforcement action, as all of the letting agents that were known to the Council were either members of a scheme, or in the process of registering.  

The scheme of delegation needed to be amended to allow enforcement action to be taken if that was necessary at any time in the future.

The process for taking enforcement action was considered.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i)
To authorise the Assistant Director of Regeneration and Built Environment to authorise notices of intent, and if no representations or objections were raised to authorise final notices; and
(ii)
To authorise the Executive Director and Director of Resources to consider any representations and objections received from persons on whom notices of intent were served, and in those cases to authorise final notices, either as set out in the Notice of Intent, in modified form or to withdraw notices.

90 – Members Travelling on Council Business
The Director of Resources informed the Committee that the HR Department held a register of staff who used their own car for Council business. That meant using their car for work purposes, within working hours.

For each registered member of staff, the following copies of documents were kept on file in the HR Department: Driving Licence*; Certificate of Motor Insurance**; and MOT Certificate (if applicable)
* The employee’s driving licence (photo card or old paper style) and the DVLA Licence Summary were required.
** The Certificate of Motor Insurance should state that the driver was eligible to use their car for ‘business use’ or similar wording.
Without the register in place, the Council may otherwise be authorising staff to drive uninsured, while disqualified, or with an unfit vehicle.  Should there be an accident whilst driving on Council business and ‘business use’ was not included on the insurance policy, then the Council would potentially be liable for a claim made against the corporate insurance policy.

It had been highlighted that the registration policy had not been applied to Members who also travelled on Council business.  It was proposed that Members adopt the same policy as staff, but that the Members register was held by Democratic Services.

Any claims submitted without being fully registered would be held until the required documents were produced; that must be within one calendar month and provide continuous cover.

It would be Members’ responsibility to ensure copies of the above documents were produced on an annual basis (or earlier to confirm change of insurance with a change of vehicle) and had the appropriate business insurance cover.

To ensure the Business Insurance Register was kept up-to-date, Democratic Services would remind those Members who had documents due to expire that month.  However, it remained the Members’ responsibility to ensure their details were up-to-date.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Policy for Members travelling on Council business.
91 – Absence Management
The Director of Resources informed the Committee that sickness absence management was a key issue and the wellbeing of employees was one of the priorities of the Council’s Workforce Development Plan.  The Council had revised the existing policy and procedure with the assistance of an external consultant, redefining the absence triggers and also processes for managing absences.

The proposed triggers which would result in management intervention and possible formal management intervention were as follows: four spells of absence in any 12 month period; two cumulative week’s absence; and any levels of absence which show a trend or pattern of absence or cause for concern.

The proposed policy would potentially require increased levels of intervention and management from managers, and support and guidance from HR.  It was proposed that the external consultant would deliver workshops for managers to provide the skills and knowledge necessary to implement the new policy and procedure.

Comments had been received from Unison in response to being consulted on the proposed policy and Management had reviewed and accepted Unisons’ comments, and these had been incorporated into the proposed policy and procedure.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Absence Management Policy and Procedure.

92 – Licensing Committee – Review of Statement of Gambling Policy
The Executive Director reminded the Committee that Section 349 of the Gambling Act 2005 required that the Council developed, consulted on and published a statement of the principles that they proposed to apply in exercising their functions under the Act during the three-year period to which the policy applied.  

The Gambling Act created the three licensing objectives which formed the foundation of the regime.  The Statement of Policy must state and promote these objectives: Preventing gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being associated with crime or disorder or being used to support crime; Ensuring that gambling was conducted in a fair and open way; and Protecting children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling.

The statement should also state that the licensing authority should aim to permit the use of premises for gambling as set out in Section 153 of the Act. 

The Gambling Act 2005 covered all premises that allowed commercial gambling, which included: bookmakers; horse tracks; dog tracks; casinos; amusement arcades; and pubs and bars that had gaming machines

When making deliberations Licensing Committee Members must have regard to the Statement of Gambling Policy together with the statutory guidance issued by the Gambling Commission.

A three month consultation on the updated draft Statement of Gambling Policy had now concluded.  The Licensing Committee had considered changes to the policy and had recommended to this Committee prior to being forwarded to Full Council, with any proposals, for adoption.

The updated and revised Statement of Gambling Policy 2016-2019 was considered by the Committee.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Barrow Borough Council – Statement of Licensing Policy for 2016-2019 and adopt as Borough Council Policy.

93 – Licensing Committee – Review of Statement of Licensing Policy
The Executive Director reminded the Committee that the Licensing Act 2003 required that the Council published a ‘Statement of Licensing Policy’ every five years setting out the policies the Council would generally apply to promote the four licensing objectives (set out below) when making decisions on applications, etc. under the Act: The prevention of crime and disorder; Public Safety; Prevention of public nuisance; and Prevention of children from harm.
When making deliberations Licensing Committee Members must have regard to the Statement of Licensing Policy together with the statutory guidance (Secretary of State Guidance and Code of Practice) issued under Section 182 Licensing Act 2003.
The Council’s current Policy Statement came into force in January 2011 and at the time the legislation required the Statement of Licensing Policy to be published every three years. Section 122 of the Police Reform and Social Responsibility Act 2011 changed that from every three years to five years.

Following the above legislative changes a revised policy must be adopted no later than 7th January 2016. A three month consultation on the updated Draft Statement of Licensing Policy had now concluded. 
The updated and revised Statement of Licensing Policy 2016-2021 was considered by the Committee.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to approve the Barrow Borough Council – Statement of Licensing Policy for 2016-2021 and adopts as Borough Council Policy.
The meeting closed at 4.00 p.m.
